Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

May 14, 2012
Minutes 

Present:  Vanessa Pelzer Bell, Tom Bell, Joan Rogers, Stacy Lamontagne, Bob Gauthier, Perry Blass, Melissa Denis, Karen Johnson, Peter Brown, Steve Hurd, Ann Hurd, Laurie Raymond, Darla S. Chafin, Robert Barton, Mary Lou Dyer, Kevin Reilly, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Andrew Taranko, Romy Spitz, Dave Lawlor, Beth Jones, Arthur P. Clum, Terry Valente, Deb Sawyer, Annemarie Salzberg, Sasha Salzberg, Ricker Hamilton, Tyler Ingalls, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Jodi Benvie, Shari Coburn, Mary Chris Semrow. 
Cullen Ryan welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda.  There was a motion to accept minutes from 04.09.2012 meeting, the motion was seconded, and minutes were accepted.  Participants introduced themselves and Cullen introduced the guest speaker.   
Guest speaker:  Vanessa Pelzer Bell, Maine Adult Guardianship Services  
Adult Guardianship      
Vanessa Pelzer Bell founded Maine Adult Guardianship Services, LLC to offer Mainers an alternative to public and private guardianships.  Vanessa served as public guardian for adults with developmental disabilities, then advocated for policy and systemic changes at the state and national level as a project director at the University of Southern Maine, Muskie School of Public Service (biographic information courtesy of Maine Adult Guardianship website - www.maineadultguardianship.com).   ..\Mags 0flyer (2).pdf.  Through her work in direct care and case management, Vanessa discovered no one could tell her exactly what guardianship was, nor agree on what it really meant.  Not wanting anyone to lose their rights unnecessarily, and to eradicate the many misconceptions about guardianship, she began working to improve the situation.          
Synopsis:  Some of the misconceptions about guardianship are:  a guardian is needed because someone tells them they need one, parents are the experts; you need a guardian if you are disabled, and guardianship could solve your problems.  It is important to remember, guardianship removes a person’s basic rights (except a person retains the right to vote and can’t be sterilized without consent).  It is a legal process conducted by the probate court, typically takes between 6-8 weeks, and costs about $500.  Guardianship is a parent-to-child type relationship that is not automatically extended past 18 years of age.  It can be full, or limited.  Judges have been part of the guardianship re-examination process.  As a result, they now prefer individuals retain as many rights as possible (limited guardianship).  For example, if an individual under consideration is 18 years old, a time limit may be imposed, calling for re-visitation of the level of guardianship after a specified period.  This allows for restoration of rights as a person grows.  The evidence threshold for deciding whether or not to grant guardianship has also changed from “probable cause” to “clear and convincing”.  Guardianships may now be individually tailored.  There are alternatives to guardianship, such as:  power-of-attorney, surrogate decision-makers, disability trusts, and conservatorships.  Throughout the process it is essential to get people’s wishes, preferences, patterns, and values written down before they lose capacity.  It is highly recommended everyone get their own affairs in order.  
Comment:  Deciding whether or not to pursue guardianship should be a thoughtful one.  Guardianship is a close relationship, and there are other choices. 
Question:  What rights does guardianship confer? 

Response:  The main ones are residential placement, medical decisions, and financial decisions.  Other activities can be limited as well, like cell phone and computer usage.  In determining the appropriateness of guardianship, judges, court visitors, and other professionals rely on the “six pillars of capacity”.  They are:  Medical condition, Cognition. Everyday functioning, Values and preferences, Risk of harm (level of supervision needed), and Means to enhance capacity.  Complete judges guide at www.apa.org/pi/aging/resources/guides/judges-diminished.pdf           
Comment:  Judges are looking for a response to each of the pillars.  The ultimate decision is not weighted on one issue.  The six pillars offer guidance to court visitors.  Occupational therapists are often better at assessing an individual’s capabilities and needs than court visitors.      
Question:  Is there any monitoring of guardians?

Response:  Unless the court thinks it’s necessary – no.  Public guardians must report to the court annually.  Alarmingly, all the information regarding the guardianship appointment is public and readily available at maineprobate.net.  A Bill drafted by Vanessa and the Maine Parent Federation is on the table seeking to shut this information switch off.
Question:  Why doesn’t HIPAA (Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act) catch this?
Response:  Currently, it is not covered under HIPAA, but I believe Representatives Berry and Goodall are working to change this.
Response/Attorney Bell:  We (Maine Adult Guardianship Services) are also working to get this changed.  

Editorial comment:  According to the US Department of Health and Human Services, some organizations are not required to follow HIPAA (i.e.: employers, many schools, many state agencies, many municipal offices). FMI on HIPAA: www.hha.gov/ocr/privacy/hipaa/understanding/index.html .      
Question:  Would it be appropriate to refer folks to Vanessa?  
Response:  If you want a public guardian you can also talk to DHHS.  You should get your affairs in order first, and have the hard conversations with loved ones before seeking guardianship.    

Comment:  Your family doesn’t necessarily know what your loved one needs.  
Comment:  Vanessa is a fierce advocate about protecting people.
Comment:  Attorneys don’t always have the time, and are not always personable (genial laughter since Tom Bell, an attorney, and Vanessa’s husband, was in attendance).    
Question:  Is guardianship always administered through the court?   
Response:  Family matters are handled through probate court.  Family information is part of the file, even sensitive information.  We are trying to get this changed. 

Question:  What about the “sudden suitor” for your elderly grandmother?  There are predators out there.
Response:  Judges have reversed some guardianships and limited others based on new information.
Question:  How early can it start?

Response:  The person has to be 18.  We recommend you take the forms and information home.  Take the time to fully answer all the questions and complete the forms.  There is a lot of legalese in the court forms.  Get help if you need it.  The court is looking for a plan, and answers to the questions:  what are you going to do, and how will you help them?  Involve the person affected whenever possible.

Comment:   Court is a lot less formal than it used to be; it is a person-friendly process.  Judges are seeking information and most of them are kind, thoughtful people.    
Comment:  Judge Berry, of the Lincoln County Court, made a tutorial that has been used across the nation.  It personalizes the process with the aim of getting rid of peoples’ fears.  
Question:  What do you charge?
Response:  We charge $50-90 per hour depending on the complexity and nature of the services provided.   

Question:  So a person needs to be able to pay for your services.

Response:  Yes.  We are also creating a curriculum for private guardians.   
Question:  Can records be sealed after the fact?

Response:  We haven’t heard about anyone going back to the court.  Call the court and ask, “Can I seal the case?” 
Comment:  I am grateful for your (Vanessa) actions.  Representative Berry and Goodall are also working on this issue.  
Comment:  You can view all the documents except the physical evidence at maineprobate.net. 

!Useful link:  www.maine.gov/guardianship   You will find extensive information on guardianship including: Guide to Understanding Adult Guardianship and Guardianship Alternatives in Maine booklet,  Guardianship Tutorial, Information on Adult Guardianship and Conservatorship, and other related topics. 
 (End of presentation.)
Discussion about DHHS Supplemental Budget:  

The Appropriations Committee crafted a bi-partisan agreement regarding the supplemental budget.  It was unanimously approved by the Senate and all but about 20 members of the House.  Governor LePage then used the line item veto (first time ever used).  The House and the Senate failed to reconvene to reconsider the line items.  Then the Republican Leadership and the Governor met privately to draft a new budget.  As a result, the budget is partisan.  The good news is that a couple of the original “handshake agreements” held:  General Assistance (GA), and the decision not to go back to the “non-categoricals”.  The budget was passed on a partisan vote less than a week later.  The budget restored some of the cuts the Governor proposed.  Late in the budget discussions Republicans added 68 slots for Section 29 waivers ($20,000 maximum cost per waiver).  Of the cuts to residential services, Mary Lou Dyer believes it’s the treatment piece that was cut.  The budget may ask for more cuts including, but not limited to: children’s PNMIs, drugs for elders ($19,000 income threshold – no benefit available above that income), and reduction in SCHIP care (by lowering qualifying income percentages).  This last item could affect a large number of people.  The reorganization of DHHS is expected to save $850,000.  Among other cost saving measures:  increased funding for fraud policing, restricted hospital settlements, and modification of tax reductions (not to take effect until FY 2014). 
Section 29 Discussion:

Ricker Hamilton/Acting director – Office of Adults with Cognitive and Physical Disability Services:  DHHS is very sensitive to what everyone is going through.  We are looking at expenditures, which historically, have been over budget.  If any money materializes through savings, we want it to fund Sections 21 and 29, but want to make sure it’s not one time funding.   

Question:  Has the waiver criteria changed?  

Response: The wait list priority has not changed.  We are only being fair by going by our prioritized list.  In the past, the most persistent may have gotten more attention.  Also, we stopped placement for a couple months during the reorganization.  Two people recently moved from Section 21 to 29.  Over the last four weeks, we have moved two 2 people a week into Section 29.  I get the numbers of people on the wait list almost daily from Deb Gallant.  People should be wary of numbers they hear.  It’s important we reference accurate information.  

Question:  How many people are on the wait lists?
Comment:  It would be great if we could post the numbers on the Coalition’s website. 
Response:  As of Friday, May 11th, Section 21 had 674 people on the wait list; 205 in Priority 1, 238 in Priority 2, and 231 in Priority 3.  Section 29 had 389 people on the wait list.  One hundred eighty two (182) are double counted because they are on both lists.  Of the total 1,063 people waiting, 881 are waiting for either Section 21 or 29.  If we could do one thing, it would be to eliminate the wait lists for Sections 21 and 29.  We are doing the best we can.  We can provide those numbers regularly for the Coalition’s website.  (Cullen thanked Ricker for this and welcomed this transparency).
Comment/question:  Parents’ lives are being postponed while they are waiting.  Have they missed the boat for adult case managers?  My daughter turns 21 this year.  We have a private provider now but are still on the wait list.

Response:  The criteria haven’t changed and situations like yours drive us everyday.  

Comment:  I have great compassion for the stress level you must be feeling at DHHS.  Thank you for coming.

Response:  We want to strengthen our link to parents and the community.  A senior staff member from DHHS will attend Coalition meetings.  Perhaps we could increase our communications with a monthly call.

Cullen:  We have added a new link to the Coalition website for conversations about the wait lists.  
Comment:  Criteria for the wait list should be on the Coalition website.
Comment:  It would be helpful to have accessible language in the waiver documents.
Comment:  Maybe SUFU interpretations could be posted side by side with the documents. 

Cullen:  We are anxious for a conversation with DHHS about Section 29.  We’d like it to function like Section 21.  There may be people who don’t need the full panoply of services Section 21 affords.  This could to lead to cost savings that could ultimately result in more people being served.    

Housing update:  
Cullen:  MaineHousing is holding off on funding supportive housing unless services accompany the project.  Without services, there is stagnation and no new supportive housing development in the state through MaineHousing.  Cuts loom on federal programs including HUD 811, a program that accesses external federal resources for affordable housing projects.  Cuts to the 202 program are also under consideration.  There is an absence of resources for supportive housing at this time.  This is why the Coalition has been focusing on the services funding crisis lately – because there is no supportive housing without services.  
Question:  Who is the new director of Maine Housing? 
Response:  Peter Merrill is the acting director.        

Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preferences for DD populations.

Not much progress has been made towards passage of Section Eight Voucher Reform Act (SEVRA), which is now called Affordable Housing and Self Sufficiency Act of 2012 (AHSSIA) and contains some flaws yet to be worked out.  Advocates from groups including this Coalition, and the Maine Affordable Housing (MAHC – www.mainehousingcoaltion.org) are continuously talking to Maine’ Delegation about Section 8 housing and they are hearing us.  Our delegation is supportive of Section 8, but nothing is solved, so we must keep pushing.       
Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL) Update:  
Representatives from the group could not attend today’s meeting.  Discussion regarding their report tabled for today.  
Parents of Younger children and Coalition membership:
The Coalition is really trying to reach out to folks with younger children.  They may not realize that once their child becomes 18, there is a cliff where services drop off.  We want them to participate and are attempting to reach them through special education teachers.  Cullen has sent an email to all of the Superintendents and Directors of Special Education to pass on to each of the Special Education teachers in the state, inviting them to join the Coalition, and to pass the invitation on to parents of children in their programs.  We welcome the participation of special education professionals, and hope this leads to a direct connection with parents of younger children. 

Comment from Deb Peck – Westbrook Schools Special Education Department:  I can reach out to my contacts. 
Ricker Hamilton:  We are looking internally at DHHS to the Department of Education, and Child and Family Services to identify children as soon as we can.  We’d like to have transition plans in place by the time children reach 16.  

Comment:  Transition specialists are needed in schools.  Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition has a website targeted to those seeking help with transition planning for children between the ages of 14-25. (www.accessmaine.org). 

Speakers:  Cullen appealed to the group for speakers anyone would like to have him invite.  Cullen will keep seeking speakers until the list is well populated and another string of great speakers is teed up.  Please contact Cullen with suggestions for future speakers/topics.  

Coalition Website:  The hope is that the website will be used as a tool for parents, DHHS, providers, etc. to talk to each other and to keep each other informed.  The website is being updated regularly with Action Alerts, postings from Coalition members, and helpful links to useful websites.  Suggestions for improvement are welcome.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.   Cullen announced a new link on the website pertaining to the waiting list.  Richard Estabrook had worked with the Coalition to add this (essentially a new interconnected website) to the existing one.  This will be an information clearinghouse for the waitlist, but will also allow communication between parents about the waiting list or other related questions.  Comment:  Ricker asked how questions would be answered.  Cullen suggested the Advocates would be one source.  Ricker indicated a willingness to be a source of information to answer questions of parents.  This was widely welcomed.
www.maineparentcoalition.org
Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at this meeting.
Continuum of Care:

The group is working with DHHS trying to implement the DD Continuum of Care.  DHHS has been very busy with the budget.  The subcommittee is anxious for their renewed focus. 
Announcements: 

Strive U:  Peter Brown said Strive U wants to expand their reach.  To this end they have created STRIVE Bayside!  Strive has set up their own apartment that will be used as a training lab to teach independent living skills.  It is a 2 year program that will provide hands-on training with tasks ranging from simple bed-making to more complex banking and shopping.  The program is starting in September and will accept eight students per year.  Families may use Section 29 waiver funding for enrolment and if this is not available, pay privately.  Strive is looking for partners (family and/or service providers) to create a holistic, team approach. FMI: www.pslstrive.org 
Question:  Is the apartment handicapped accessible?

Response:  Yes.

Comment:  I hope it will teach them how to “hold their own” and how to handle various situations.  

Upcoming Events:
Midcoast Jazz Festival – May 26, 2012, 1:00-9:30PM: Fundraiser for Mobius, Inc. Client Fund, Darrow Barn at Round Top Farm, 3 Round Top Lane, Damariscotta. Tickets: $20.00 in advance, $25.00 at the door. For tickets: 563-3511 ext. 300, cdow@mobiusinc.org or at Maine Coast Book Shop & Café, Damariscotta, Gulf of Maine Books, Brunswick, LaGrange Restaurant, Wiscasset.
Sprout Film Festival - June 12, 2012, 12 noon and 6:00PM: Holocaust and Human rights Center, UMA Campus, Augusta. Admission by donation.  June 14, 2012, 12 noon and 6:00PM: Waynflete School, Franklin Auditorium, 360 Spring Street, Portland.  FMI: 791-2512. To purchase tickets: http://spurwink.eventbrite.com  Join us to celebrate diversity, erase stigma, combat discrimination! Sprout presents entertaining short films by, for, and about people with developmental and intellectual disabilities.  Sprout’s motto: “Making the invisible visible”.
June 19, 2012, 9:00AM-12 noon or June 22, 2012, 9:00AM-12 noon: Alltech and Mobius present a hand-on workshop, “Customizing and Using Proloquo2GO & GoTalk NOW Communication Apps” supporting people with intellectual disabilities. Bring an iPad if you can, a limited number of loaners will be available.  Seating is limited. FMI: Romy Spitz, romy.spitz@maine.gov   
If anyone would like an upcoming event posted in the minutes, please contact elizabeth@chomhousing.org  
Next meeting:  June 11, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speaker:  To be determined
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
We recognize it is often difficult to attend the meetings in person.  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To call in, dial 1-218-486-1600, wait for the prompt to enter the code 810236#, and you should be automatically connected.  We have found entering the code slowly and deliberately works best.   
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